[insert letterhead]

(DRAFT) 2021-2030 ARIZONA INDEPENDENT REDISTRICTING
COMMISSION AFTER ACTION REPORT

In accordance with its decennial obligation, the 2021-2030 Arizona Independent
Redistricting Commission (the “Commission”) duly performed its constitutional duties to
redraw Arizona’s congressional and legislative district lines. This was the third
redistricting cycle with an independent commission since the passage of Proposition 106
in 2000. Despite operating under unprecedented conditions created by a worldwide
pandemic, the Commission was highly successful in managing its timeline, engaging the
public, and successfully completing its constitutional directives.

This report describes lessons the Commission learned to provide guidance for
successfully managing the next iteration of redistricting after the 2030 census. These
lessons serve as recommendations, not mandates, for future commissions to consider as
they navigate the process.

. INTERVIEW AND SELECTION PROCESS

Starting earlier than prior years, leaders from the Arizona Legislature selected a
team of four politically balanced Commissioners by December 2020: David Mehl, Shereen
Lerner, Douglas York, and Derrick Watchman. The Commission strongly encourages
selecting the commissioners as early as possible. Although constitutionally, appointments
need not begin until January 31 of years ending in one,* the Commission recommends
encouraging the legislature to finalize the first four appointments no later than December
15th of the previous year.

The Commission interviewed and selected Erika Neuberg to serve as its fifth
member and Chair in early January of 2021. Selecting the member not affiliated with any
political party not represented is extremely important because as the Chair—and the only
member who does not represent one of the major political parties in Arizona—
Chairwoman Neuberg (an Independent) often served as a de facto tie breaker.?

In the time between selecting the first four members and selecting the
Independent member, the Commission was generally unable to conduct any business.
Once the Independent member was sworn in, however, the early timeline became a
pivotal advantage to the Commission, giving it substantially more time to learn and make
decisions than many other states. The early selection process also allowed the

! See Ariz. Const. Art. 4, Pt. 2 § 1(6).
2 Some Commissioners referenced the need for future Commissioners review a ten-year
history of political affiliation of Chair candidates.
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Commission to hire staff, learn about its duties, and get to know one another. As such,
the Commission strongly encourages the selection of the Chair prior to December 31st.

Also at this stage, the Commission had little background on any of the necessary
legal or practical requirements for successfully executing its duties. To alleviate the steep
learning curve required to conduct business, the Commission would have benefitted from
receiving a primer on the initial process and order of operations, including the steps
required to immediately select the Independent member, technology basics such as using
Zoom, open-meeting-law and public-records obligations, and the timeline of the
upcoming year. As such, the Commission recommends the Legislature direct the Arizona
Department of Administration (“ADOA”) to start the planning process and assign a
dedicated interim staff member by July 30, 2030, prior to the first four members’
appointment.

Either ADOA or the Secretary of State’s Office could appoint this temporary
position. Before the Commission is formed, the interim staff member should prioritize
start-up administrative support tasks such as (1) identifying temporary Commission space
and equipment including laptops, phones, etc., (2) preparing recommendations for
permanent Commission space and equipment procurement, (3) posting and advertising
staff position descriptions, initiating recruitment, and preparing applications for
Commission review, and (4) preparing, finalizing and issuing consultant Request for
Proposals (“RFP”) (the mapping consultant RFP is a top priority).

Future commissions should also have a clear understanding of the redistricting
timeline from the start. Based on its experience, the Commission has provided a
recommended timeline for the next Commission in Appendix A, which can be adjusted as
needed to accommodate any changes in needs and priorities.

. ON-BOARDING PROCESS

While technological developments over the next decade may change some of
future commissions’ specific needs, the most important goal should be to hire the best
team possible. After the commissioners assumed office, the Commission quickly began
the process for releasing applications, vetting candidates, conducting interviews, and
hiring various staff and consultants, including (1) an executive director and other
administrative staff, (2) legal counsel, and (3) mapping consultants. The Commission
highly recommends selecting its team as early as possible because of all the necessary
steps that must occur before beginning the map-drawing process. Again, a dedicated
ADOA staff member could assist in this process.

As an initial matter, understanding the procurement process is essential for
selecting at least some members of the team. However, the Commission found the
process difficult and tedious because, at least at the beginning, the Commission had



neither experience with nor knowledge of procurement. The recommended ADOA staff
member should therefore be well-versed in these topics and able to guide the
Commission through this initial process.

Additionally, the hiring and onboarding process was slow and somewhat difficult.
Because of the Commission’s unique nature, applicants do not know what to expect
regarding the large time commitment, the fast pace of the process, or the significant
amount of travel required. For instance, as discussed below, the Commission undertook
30 public hearings throughout the state designed to obtain feedback about communities
of interest. Commissioners and staff are also expected to sometimes work long days and
late nights, especially during the deliberation process. Accordingly, the Commission
should ensure that applications reasonably reflect these expectations and that applicants
understand the required time commitment so that staff are best prepared for the
experience.

The Commission should also attempt to hire staff quickly so they can receive
onboarding trainings at the same time as the rest of the Commission. Specific to the
public-records process, the Commission recommends immediately issuing a letter
directing staff not to destroy documents and providing the requisite training on records
retention, document management, and other public records obligations as soon as
possible. The dedicated ADOA interim staff person should also be available to also assist
with this process.

A. Executive Director and Administrative Staff

The Commission recommends selecting an executive director and other staff as
soon as practicable in order to facilitate selection of the rest of the team. Though the
Commission was able to hire an excellent team, it did not receive many qualified
applications. To mitigate this issue and ensure plenty of time for qualified applicants to
plan for this unique position, ADOA should issue a job description and begin advertising
during the first quarter of 2031. The Commission should also have a tailored job
description ready to post before this time. A proposed job description is attached as

Appendix B.

In selecting a candidate, the executive director should be self-driven, organized,
resilient, trustworthy, have strong administrative and communication skills, have
experience in state government and finance, and generally understand the redistricting
process and timelines. A multi-lingual executive director or deputy executive director is
especially helpful for accommodating language minorities. Additionally, the Commission
recommends a balanced political party partisan staff with an effective executive director
and deputy executive director who will operate in a politically neutral manner. The roles
of the executive director and deputy executive director, including supervisory duties,
should be clearly delineated. Of note, recent political activity by the potential candidates
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for executive director and deputy executive director may be a consideration, to include
not hiring such individuals that are too politically active in effort to maintain equity and
non-bias between political parties.

After selection and in consultation with the Commission, the executive director
can manage the hiring process for the rest of the administrative staff, who can then assist
with legal and mapping team selections. Generally, staff should be politically diverse to
maintain political independence.

B. Legal Counsel

As authorized by the Arizona Constitution,® the Commission retained outside legal
counsel to ensure it complied with the various obligations that accompanied its activities.
Legal counsel is selected to advise Commissioners about open meeting laws, public
records, conflicts of interest, the redistricting process, the federal and state constitutions,
and the Voting Rights Act (“VRA”), and to provide litigation services if necessary.
Accordingly, selecting legal counsel is one of the most important early choices the
Commission will make. Before selecting a legal team, future commissions should consider
priorities such as pre- and post-map litigation mitigation, fiscal responsibility, and
ensuring the team will work well together.

The Commission selected its legal counsel in April 2021. Before this selection, the
Commission relied on the Attorney General’s Office to advise it on open meetings law,
public records, and procurement. Though the Commission appreciated this initial
assistance, it found the advice inconsistent and lacking in dedicated election law
expertise.

Further, the Commission would have benefitted from earlier and more robust
training on its legal obligations as a public entity, especially regarding open meeting law
requirements. The Commission recommends that such training occur even before the
independent Chair is selected and is repeated or updated once a Chair is selected. The
Commission also recommends (1) selecting its own legal counsel as early in the process
as feasible, and (2) obtaining comprehensive training on open meeting laws, public
records, and procurement as part of its onboarding process.

While the ideal legal counsel will be familiar with redistricting, only a few firms in
Arizona have this experience. At a minimum, therefore, legal counsel should have
experience in election law, the Arizona Constitution, litigation, complex e-discovery,
government procurement, government appropriation, public records law, open meeting
laws, and the VRA, and be able to provide advice on these matters in a non-partisan
manner. The Commission should also consider a firm’s bandwidth, accessibility, and

31d. § 1(19).



potential conflicts of interest.

1. The Commission Utilized the Attorney General’s Pre-Approved List of Firms
Rather than the State Procurement Process.

Because the Commission has procurement authority,* it had a choice between
undergoing the full procurement process or utilizing an Attorney General-maintained list
of law firms the state had already vetted. However, the procurement process constitutes
a difficult and time-consuming process that restricts the amount of control the
Commission has over the selection of its legal counsel. For instance, the procurement
criteria may have left the Commission with a firm they would not otherwise have selected
based on its own particular needs and expectations.

Accordingly, the Commission elected to consult the Attorney General’s list, which
still allowed these pre-approved firms to submit proposals for consideration. This option
afforded the Commission a structured solicitation process among a pool of the top
election firms in the state, while maintaining its ability to manage interviews and selection
without the full procurement process’s rigidity.

Generally, the Commission found the Attorney General’s list had plenty of
experienced options, and it ultimately received applications from five qualified firms.
From this list, the Commission still recommends a vetting proposal and has attached a
proposed RFP as Appendix C.

2. The Commission Highly Recommends Hiring Two Firms to Provide
Dual Representation.

The Commission decided to hire two separate firms with political law experience:
one firm associated with the Republican Party and one with the Democratic Party. The
Commission found that its two firms worked well together, and strongly recommends this
dual-firm system for several reasons.

First, the bipartisan nature of their legal representation gave credence to the legal
advice the firms provided. More specifically, topics were presented based purely upon
legal analysis agreed upon by both firms, giving the Commission confidence that the
advice was nonpartisan. Second, hiring two law firms potentially saved money because
the two firms’ cooperation ensured the Commission received excellent advice free from
partisan bias that could lead to future litigation.

C. Mapping Consultant

The mapping consultant’s expertise is also essential to the Commission’s activities,
as the mapping consultant is tasked with creating proposed maps, analyzing
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demographics, and providing the associated technology. Given that all 50 states are hiring
from the same pool, selecting the mapping consultant should begin as early as possible
because the number of available firms with both the requisite experience and capacity
will be limited. Thus, as part of its preparation, future commissions should consider
compiling a queue of firms with the required experience before beginning the process
and then releasing the RFP sometime before March 2031, if not earlier. The entire process
took the Commission over a month to complete.

The Commission ultimately received three responsive bidders to its RFP. After
reviewing and discussing the applicants, the Commission selected Timmons Group and
National Demographics Corporation (“NDC”) to serve as its mapping consultants. This
team did an excellent job guiding the Commission through its map drawing duties,
developing a redistricting database, and providing training for its redistricting software.
The mapping consultants were also dedicated to maintaining transparency, especially
because all directions from the Commission were public, and no private collaboration
occurred between consultants and Commissioners. The Commission recommends this
approach, as this avoids any scrutiny into alleged “secret meetings.”

For future commissions, the Commission’s mapping consultants recommend
drafting a general RFP that can be supplemented by bidders with the requisite knowledge
and experience. At a minimum, however, the RFP should require applicants to have
experience conducting real-time polarization and VRA analyses, which the Commission
negotiated through a change order after awarding the contract to Timmons and NDC.
Additionally, as discussed below, the RFP should also include the creation of an election
database to develop the competitiveness index.

In evaluating applicants, an effective mapping consultant should have experience
with redistricting software, demographics, polarization, and the VRA. This position should
be politically neutral, include multi-partisan team members, and work well with a diverse
group of ideologies. Consultants should also be expected to communicate well with the
public and make their mapping tools easy to understand and publicly accessible.
Accordingly, consultants should be expected to connect with community leaders and
interest groups to develop trust, provide training on drawing and submitting maps, and
maintain flexible scheduling to accommodate long hours and tight timeframes later in the
process. It is also helpful if the mapping consultant can translate its resources into
Spanish. Future commissions should also consider whether an applicant has enough
capacity to dedicate its time to the redistricting process, including how many contracts it
has with other states. In sum, the Commission recommends looking for a team of
consultants who can together offer the necessary technological and demographic
expertise. A proposed Mapping Consultant RFP is enclosed as Appendix D.



D. Community Outreach Managers/Public Information Officers

The Commission chose to retain two community outreach managers for six-month
contracts. The community outreach managers’ role focused on disseminating public
information, including communications with various stakeholders throughout the state,
including local and tribal leaders, non-profit organizations, and other government
agencies. To that end, the Commission worked to leverage marketing and outreach
frameworks that already existed. For example, the Arizona Citizens Clean Elections
Commission already has connections and resources dedicated to citizen outreach because
of its work promoting upcoming elections. The various counties and cities have similar
outreach efforts. Accordingly, the Commission developed relationships with these
entities to utilize existing lines of public communications to maximize citizen participation
in the mapping-drawing process.

E. Suggestions for Additional Support Staff

The Commission was very happy with its entire team, which included the executive
director, deputy executive director, communications manager, two community outreach
managers, and an executive assistant. It is recommended that these are immediate hires.
However, the following positions would have been helpful additions to facilitate a
smoother process:

IT Expert: Commission duties substantially involved technology, including day-to-
day use of virtual meetings and state-provided computers and phones. The Commission,
however, also found technology management to be difficult, especially because ADOA’s
support was unfamiliar with the expedited nature of the process. Accordingly, because
technology plays a significant role in redistricting, the Commission recommends either
hiring a dedicated individual to provide IT expertise or contracting with a specific
dedicated service provider already on State contract that can meet immediate IT needs.
This skillset is necessary for optimal efficiency and should include the ability to translate
IT jargon for the Commissioners and staff, provide audio and visual support at public
meetings, and work with ADOA to assist with domain names. The Commission highly
recommends that this position be filled immediately.

Public Records Manager: As discussed, public record compliance was one of the
Commission’s several ongoing legal obligations. To facilitate this process, the Commission
recommends hiring someone to manage public record requests. This position can fall
under Public Information Officer duties or be a separate position. Continuously through
the redistricting process, this person should work with the IT expert to gather electronic
communications, send them to legal counsel for review, and transmit the records to the
requestor. This person should also develop and update policies to standardize this process
and communicate those policies with the Commission and its staff on a regular basis. It is
recommended that all Commissioners, staff, and consultants sign an acknowledgment
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about their individual duties to maintain public records under applicable law and
Commission policies. This process should be implemented from the beginning to ensure
that all records are reviewed by legal counsel for privilege. It is highly recommended that
this position be filled immediately.

Project Manager: Depending on whether the Commission’s initial staffing is
complete and their respective skillsets, a project manager, even in a temporary capacity,
may be an additional helpful resource. A project manager would primarily be responsible
for managing some of the miscellaneous or project-based logistics that often fell to the
2021 Commission’s executive staff, outside of their normal scope of work. For instance, a
project manager could interface with the mapping consultants, serve as a liaison with
ADOA, coordinate listening tour necessities such as reserving meeting spaces and
approving security plans, post meeting materials, obtain interpretation services and
equipment, and ensure that other logistics are handled appropriately. A project manager
could also assist with onboarding and ensure that staff know how to appropriately
communicate with Commissioners.

Temporary Support Staff: The level of work required to facilitate public meetings,
especially listening tours, meant that certain routine tasks often fell to dedicated staff. To
ensure that these staff can focus on their primary tasks, the Commission suggests hiring
two to four additional temporary support staff. These individuals can assist with setting
up spaces and managing sign-in sheets at community meetings, distributing information
to Commissioners and staff, and otherwise helping with any manual labor needs. Because
of these tasks’ temporary nature, these staff need not go through the full hiring process.
Instead, the Commission recommends consulting with ADOA to receive a list of state
contracts with temporary recruiting agencies that could provide staff on an as-needed
basis.

. PRE-GRID MAP PREPARATION

In executing its constitutional duties and its commitment to transparency, the
Commission spent considerable time publicly learning about the different topics it would
encounter and holding public meetings, hearings, and listening tours to consider
stakeholder feedback about communities of interest in Arizona. This preparation was
essential to developing maps that complied with federal and state legal requirements.

A. Training

Because of the delayed release of the 2020 census data, the Commission had more
than enough time to learn about its constitutional duties, the communities in Arizona,
and other information. Specifically, the Commission spent numerous meetings learning
about topics such as:

e Arizona Constitutional Criteria



e Federal Constitutional Obligations (i.e., One Person One Vote)
e Voting Rights Act

e Arizona Demographics

e Open Meetings Laws

e Public Records Obligations

Because of the steep learning curve involved, this type of training is essential for
Commission success, but should be paced over a reasonable span of time to ensure that
it is effectively absorbed. Future commissions should focus on obtaining training on each
of these topics, consider which trainings to prioritize from the outset, and decide which
other presentations would fulfill their particular needs.

Although the Commission found these presentations to be helpful, it especially
benefitted from presentations on the VRA, Arizona demographics, and Arizona
constitutional criteria. In one particularly meaningful presentation, several professors
explained the various criteria and options for calculating competitiveness.

Additionally, the Commission appreciated the mapping consultants’ management
of “Mapping Mondays” as an effective way to provide transparency in the map-drawing
process through public deliberation and to teach members of the public how to navigate
the complex mapping software. These trainings on the redistricting system are important
for public engagement and, if possible, should be conducted before deliberations begin
so that the public can request assistance with citizen submissions. Further, if desired,
these trainings can be recorded and posted on the Commission’s website to avoid
duplicating effort.

While the Commission did not find any trainings to be unhelpful, presentations on
certain economic drivers in the state were ultimately less useful for map drawing. Further,
the Commission recommends giving additional attention to competitiveness factors,
given that this ended up being an important topic during the map drawing process. The
Commission also would have benefitted from IT training. Other than presentations on the
various legal criteria, which are essential, the Commission recommends that future
commissions decide which trainings they would find most beneficial to their activities and
rely on diverse panels of experts to present those trainings when possible.

B. Public Meetings and Outreach

To effectuate its constitutional duties, the Commission is required to hold a
significant number of meetings that are open to the public. Accordingly, the Commission
held two types of meetings, engaged in substantial community outreach, and prioritized
its duty to maximize transparency.



1. Regular Business Meetings

First, the Commission held regular meetings in which it addressed business
matters, learned about its constitutional duties, and engaged in the map-drawing process.
These business meetings were facilitated by the Chair, who ensured the orderly flow of
business by opening and closing meetings, tracking the agenda, and handling motions. All
Commission meetings were open to the public and allowed for public comment. They
occurred approximately once per week, with increasing frequency during the map-
drawing and deliberation process. Further, each meeting required compliance with open
meeting laws, such as posting an agenda at least 48 hours in advance, ensuring public
accessibility, submitting each meeting’s minutes (either written, audio, or both) and
transcripts on its website, and ensuring that executive sessions were procedurally proper.
The Commission also allowed the public an opportunity to submit written comments,
which it would review and respond to at the following meeting.

Several factors accompanied the Commission’s decision about how often to meet,
and whether to meet in-person or virtually. For instance, regular meetings were primarily
virtual due to the ongoing COVID-19 pandemic in 2020 and 2021, although some later
meetings were held both in-person and virtually. Commissioners from outside of the
Phoenix metropolitan area found virtual meetings to be convenient, as they were able to
attend consistently without much travel, but also found that in-person meetings helped
to develop team camaraderie. Further, the mapping consultants were able to operate in
both spaces, but they found virtual meetings to be more effective. And it saved time when
public comments were submitted virtually. However, some staff found the map-drawing
process more cumbersome when the Commission met virtually. Depending on the
available technology and requisite timeline, future Commissions should consider a system
that best accommodates their needs and circumstances. However, it is recommended
that all meetings be streamed virtually to maximize public participation. In addition, the
mechanism for receiving public comment during formal meetings should be clearly
publicized to avoid unnecessary confusion related to when public comment would be
received and when the Commission was conducting purely business meetings, with no
public comments. Further, the Commission recommends having an early discussion
about expectations for format, attendance, and participation so that it can reasonably
accommodate the needs of all involved.

2. Listening Tours and Other Community Outreach Efforts

The Commission’s intentional engagement with community members,
stakeholders, and other was critical to the success of this redistricting cycle. To obtain
data on communities of interest, thereby supporting its compliance with its constitutional
obligations, the Commission offered a wide variety of channels by which the public could
easily provide information to the Commission. For example, the Commission’s website
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included tools for the public to easily offer feedback, such as digitally submitting
comments or citizen map submissions.> The Commission also ensured that the public
remained informed and up to date by posting important updates on Twitter
(@ArizonalRC) and issuing press releases on its “newsroom” webpage.

Moreover, in addition to its regular meetings, the Commission held 30 public
outreach meetings, termed “listening tours,” in which the Commission traveled the State
to learn more about its various communities of interest. The Commission was able to hold
this many listening tours, and therefore reach more communities throughout the state,
in part because the census data’s delayed delivery meant the Commission could not begin
the map drawing process until August 2021. This extended timeline benefitted the
Commission by allowing it to better prepare and train for its statewide outreach efforts.
However, because this delay will not likely be an issue in 2030, the next commission will
need to consider how to adjust its timeline to ensure that its outreach efforts are
effective.

Listening tours were held in three phases. First, before obtaining any census data
or drawing any initial lines, the Commission conducted fifteen initial public hearings at a
main location, and often one or two satellite locations, to hear from communities. The
Commission found this first tour extremely helpful for gathering data uninfluenced by any
prior map drawing, despite speakers’ tendency to focus on changes to their current
legislative districts. The Commission also found that this tour laid important groundwork
and saved time in the process. During the first tour, Commission staff also provided a
helpful educational presentation before opening the floor to public comment. But for
efficiency’s sake, future Commissions should consider recording this presentation in
advance to avoid duplicating effort during each meeting.

After the Commission released the grid maps, it conducted a second listening tour.
However, the Commission found this “grid map tour” to be unnecessary, as participants
provided input on grid maps that served only as a starting point and would be
substantially changed later. Further, the input from these meetings was very similar to
that of the first listening tour.

On the other hand, the Commission’s third tour, which encompassed the 30-day
draft map advertising phase required by the Arizona Constitution, was much more
productive. This tour occurred after the release of the first round of draft maps and

> The Commission’s website, which has been consolidated with archives from prior
commissions, is available at https://irc.az.gov/. The website should be available and
functional from the start for posting of meetings and agendas, communications with the
public, and other vital functions, and should be continually maintained and updated
throughout the decade.
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included more specific input for the Commission to consider. Consequently, the
Commission suggests consolidating the listening tours into two phases: one just before
the release of the grid map, and one after the release of the first set of draft maps.

Listening tours were highly successful, drawing substantial participation and
engaging the public in the map-drawing process. In the future, the Commission
recommends providing multiple options for participation, including structured in-person,
virtual, and written options for public comment. Additionally, the Commission
recommends coupling the main hearing with satellite locations to expand the opportunity
for more people to participate in the process. Each satellite location should be supported
by a reliable Internet connection and a qualified production company to ensure that
streaming is not cut off.

As a practical matter, the locations for each hearing should be selected and
scheduled well in advance. For planning purposes, the Commission should determine
everywhere it wants to stop ahead of the first tour so that the hearings can be evenly
spaced. Although the Commission was fortunate to book venues on a tighter timeline due
to the COVID-19 pandemic, future commissions should consider asking the Citizens Clean
Elections Commission or ADOA to reach out to venues as early as February to ensure
availability.

If possible, the Commission should select locations hosted by local government
entities because they will tend to handle many of the logistics and costs. When selecting
locations, public transportation to the site, off-hours meetings, and diversity in
community should be considerations. The Commission should also identify its security
needs for these meetings with ADOA and, if applicable, obtain the State’s security
contract containing the list of eligible individuals for review. Generally, all infrastructure
for these meetings should be put into place by April or May 2031.

The Commission often conducted these tours alongside their regular public
meetings, creating a very busy time period. Accordingly, Commissioners should
remember to be cognizant of staff hours when determining the schedule and selecting
locations. Further, the RFP for mapping consultants should contain parameters about the
expected number of communities-of-interest hearings, including their duration, to ensure
adequate preparation.

In the end, the outcome of the Commission’s outreach efforts included their
consideration of over 4,000 public comments, 233 citizen submitted plans, 182 suggested
communities of interest groups, 910 digital survey responses, and 243 paper responses
that were obtained during the listening tours.

V. MAP-DRAWING PROCESS

The Commission initiated the first stages of its map-drawing and deliberation
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process in August 2021, with a plan to provide the final maps to the Secretary of State in
January of the following year. This process involved four stages, in accordance with
Arizona constitutional requirements:

(1) Developing a grid map in August after receipt of the census data to serve as a
starting point for adjusting the maps;

(2) Developing an initial draft map in October;

(3) Developing a final draft map in December, in which the Commission made
appropriate changes to the initial draft map in response to public comments
from its third listening tour; and

(4) Making final administrative changes submitted by the counties in January.

Ultimately, the final maps were approved by a majority of the Commission and
timely transmitted to the Secretary of State on January 21, 2022. At the end of the
process, the Commission prepared and approved a final report explaining the process,
procedure, and rationale for its official adoption.

A. Map Drawing and Deliberation Process

Because of the delay in the release of the 2020 census data, the Commission did
not commence actual map drawing until October 2021 when it began developing the first
round of draft maps. Accordingly, map-drawing was condensed into a shorter timeframe
than future commissions will likely experience. This condensed timeline was somewhat
of a challenge. To ensure sufficient time to make the necessary changes to the maps,
deliberation meetings occurred much more frequently than the Commission’s initial
weekly regular meetings, with the workload peaking at the end of the process.

The Commission’s timeline was nonetheless effective. In conducting its
deliberations, the Commission bifurcated the process such that all five members regularly
spent half a day on the congressional map and the other half on the legislative map. This
was a more efficient use of time than if the Commission had done the two maps
separately. And because the Commission selected and upheld a deadline, it made
decisions that otherwise could have been deliberated indefinitely.

Future commissions should consider in advance how much time they feel is
necessary to deliberate. Moreover, the Commission recommends having a short break
between approving the final draft maps and making administrative changes, as these
occur at the end of a long process in which all parties have already made difficult
tradeoffs.

While the Commissioners did not always agree, they generally worked well
together, debating competing ideas in good faith and engaging in reasonable (but often
difficult) trade-offs and compromises where necessary. Where ideas diverged, the
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mapping consultants offered several different versions in response to instruction from
different Commissioners. The Commission then conducted a formal vote to determine
which version would serve as the starting point for the next draft map series. For example,
for Congressional District Series 2, the Commissioners considered three different options
(Versions 2.0, 2.1., and 2.2) and ultimately adopted Version 2.1 as a starting point for
Series 3. By the final vote, the Commission had considered 13 series of congressional
maps and 16 series of legislative maps.

B. Mapping Tools and Resources

Throughout each stage, the mapping team effectively responded to Commission
requests in generating different draft map permutations. From the data gathered from
the listening tours, the mapping consultants offered several effective tools that assisted
the Commission in obtaining public input and understanding the demographics of
Arizona, including a socioeconomic report and a communities-of-interest report. These
reports, along with public comments and citizen map submissions, were made available
on the redistricting hub on the Commission’s website.® Future commissions should ensure
that this redistricting hub is kept up to date and is organized in an effective manner, with
a centralized location for posting important information and an easy place for the public
to submit feedback.

The Commission’s mapping consultants also provided data layouts identifying the
different groups and communities in Arizona, an essential element of map drawing. This
helped the Commission identify groups subject to the VRA, important boundaries,
communities of interest, competitive districts, and more. The Commission recommends
that future commissions discuss with their mapping consultants ahead of the map-
drawing process which boundary lines and shapefiles—such as ethnic groups, school
districts, mining districts, watersheds, and citizen maps—would be most helpful to their
deliberations.

With guidance from their legal counsel, mapping consultants, and experts in
polarized voting and the VRA, the Commission also developed a series of datasets
evaluating compliance with various constitutional requirements. At the end of the
process, the Commission’s VRA experts issued a report summarizing their findings for
both congressional and legislative maps, both of which were included in the Commission’s
final report.

Finally, because much of the competitiveness data comes from the Census Bureau,

® The detailed history of the Commission’s drafted process included a useful audit log, in
which each of the Commission’s requested changes was meticulously tracked and
recorded according to the constitutional criteria justifying the change. The Commission’s
Redistricting Hub is available at https://redistricting-irc-az.hub.arcgis.com/.
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the mapping consultants built and maintained an election database to support its ability
to create a competitiveness index. This service was negotiated between the Commission
and the mapping consultants through a change order issued after the initial contract was
awarded, as discussed above.

The Commission recommends that after the next iteration, the Legislature,
Secretary of State, or another statewide entity be required to maintain this database on
an ongoing basis. The database should list all the voters currently registered to vote and
whether that voter cast a vote in the both the primary election and general elections in
the preceding cycles. This would include collecting and matching county precinct
geographic information system computer shapefiles for all primary and general election
results for both House and Senate races. This database should contain precinct-level
results that are collected right after each election so that the mapping consultants do not
have to belatedly build this data from scratch at the beginning of the next redistricting
cycle. Alternatively, this deliverable should appear in the mapping consultants’ RFP so
that it is kept up to date for future commissions.

V. “Sunsetting” the Commission

Once the Commission concludes its primary redistricting duties, the Commission
or the Legislature may want to consider procedures to “sunset” and transition or delegate
the Commission’s day-to-day activities to another agency for caretaking purposes. While
the auditor general would typically perform a “sunset review” of an agency’s activities on
a regular basis, the Commission is not subject to this type of statutory review.” Of course,
it is po